
 

 

MINUTES 
Solano County Local Task Force (LTF) for Integrated Waste Management 

Meeting of November 19, 2015 
9:00 a.m. 

Solano County Administration Center 
 

Member Organization Representative Present 

CCL Organics Dave Burnley  

City of Benicia Sharon Williams X 

City of Dixon Janet Koster  

City of Fairfield Esther Blanco  

City of Rio Vista John Degele  

City of Suisun City Amanda Dum X 

City of Vacaville Ivonne Vaughn X 

City of Vallejo Derek Crutchfield X 

Concrush Allen Hochstetler  

County of Solano Narcisa Untal X 

County of Solano Marcy Hannum  

County of Solano David Weiss X 

County of Solano Colby LaPlace  

Fairfield-Suisun Sewer District Talyon Sortor  

Fairfield-Suisun Sewer District Kevin Cullen  

Pacific Rim Recycling Steve Moore  

Pacific Rim Recycling Marissa Moore  

Potrero Hills Landfill Dave Jappert  

Potrero Hills Landfill Natalie Hicks  

Recology Dixon William Payton  

Recology Dixon Melanie Calabrese  

Recology Hay Road Danielle Lowther X 

Recology Hay Road Chris Taylor  

Recology Vacaville Julia Lopez  

Recology Vacaville Scott Pardini  

Recology Vallejo Lisa Lefebvre  

Recology Vallejo Tom Phillips  

Recycling Zone Dave Ryan  

Recycling Zone Chris Aschero  

Republic Services Travis Armstrong X 

Republic Services Marie Knutson X 

Rio Vista Sanitation Service Nicole Impagliazzo  

Sierra Club Jane Bogner X 

Solano Community College Dwight Calloway  

Solano Community College Jeff Lehfeldt  

Solano Garbage Company Sandra Gonzalez X 

Solano Garbage Company   

Travis Air Force Base Seth Merdler X 

Travis Air Force Base Milea Franklin X 

VALCORE Ken Hawes X 

VALCORE Vacant  

CalRecycle Jill Firch X 

CalRecycle Rachelle Tarver  
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GUESTS: 
Joe Scholtes, KUIC Radio 
Karen Irwin, U.S. EPA, Region 9 
Connie and Chris Cloak, C2 Alternative Services 
 
1. Call to Order / Introductions 

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 am. Members and guests introduced themselves.  
Ms. Untal reminded the member jurisdictions and member agencies who are voting members 
of the LTF that the annual attendance report for 2015 will be submitted to all Solano County 
elected officials in January. She also noted that all LTF voting members need to be up to date 
in their Brown Act training.  

 
2. Public Comment 

There were no public comments. 
 
3. Action Items(s) 

a. Minutes: September 17, 2015 
The minutes of September 17, 2015 were unanimously approved on a motion by Ms. 
Bogner and a second by Ms. Vaughn. 
 

4. Presentation  
a. Managing and Transforming Waste Streams: A Tool for Communities 

Karen Irwin, U.S. EPA, described a new tool called Managing and Transforming Waste 
Streams, A Tool for Communities. It features 100 policies and programs communities can 
implement to reduce the amount of waste disposed in landfills and promote waste 
prevention and materials reuse across waste generation sectors. Access city and county 
ordinance, contract, and franchise agreement language and program websites. The sorting 
and filtering features can be used by planners to explore practices (e.g., adopting 
ordinances, policies, or incentives, expanding programs, developing facilities, conducting 
outreach) and produce a list tailored to their community’s needs and capabilities. The tool 
can provide decision support to municipal staff and decision-makers working on solid 
waste plan updates or zero waste plans, regional agencies coordinating waste 
management planning for a group of communities, or other interested parties familiar with 
their community's solid waste management system.  

 
b. Used Oil Recycling Program Assistance Funded by CalRecycle 

Connie and Chris Cloak, C2: Alternatives Services, reviewed the components of a guide 
they wrote for CalRecycle titled Managing Local CCC Programs, a Guide for OPP 
Recipients. It was written for local government staff and contractors who are the recipients 
of Oil Payment Program (OPP) funds in California. The purpose of the funds is to promote 
the recycling of used motor oil and filters in California. One of the most critical components 
of local used oil recycling programs is to have convenient locations where do-it-yourself oil 
changers can drop off their used oil and filters. Certified Collection Centers (CCC) account 
for 70% of the total used oil collection in California (2013 data). An important goal of the 
guide is to enhance the relationship between local government staff and the businesses in 
the community that do the work of collecting the used oil from the public by being more 
supportive.  
 
The guide provides resources for and about CCCs such as the CCC Operators Guide 
which is a resource to businesses that serve as Certified Collection Centers. The Oil 
Recycling and Claims Automation (ORCA) Database is a master database that is used to 
track all key information in the CCC program. The guide also provides guidance on eligible 
expenses for using OPP funds to support CCCs. Information on preparing for and 
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conducting site visits and assisting CCCs with problem issues such as illegal dumping and 
dealing with contaminated oil is also offered. Other resources include recruiting new 
certified collection centers, encouraging CCCs to accept filters and conducting promotions 
with CCCs.  
 

 
5. Member Updates 

Amanda Dum, City of Suisun City  
Ms. Dum reported that she has a new supervisor and is hoping to do more recycling projects 
next year.  
 
Ivonne Vaughn, City of Vacaville  
Ms. Vaughn reported that Vacaville participated in the Coastal Clean Up Day and that 
currently they are in the midst of their Winter Coat collection efforts. With the help of Recology 
residents can put their coats in plastic bags for curbside collection. The coats (sorted by the 
Boy Scouts) will be donated to Christmas Wish at the Vacaville Boys and Girls Club. The city 
is also working with the Boy Scouts for their annual Christmas tree recycling drive. She noted 
that she look forward to exploring the information provided earlier by speakers Karen Irwin and 
Connie and Chris Cloak. 
 
Sharon Williams, City of Benicia 
Ms. Williams reported that the City of Benicia participated in the Prescription Take Back Event 
in October. They are now gearing up for Christmas tree recycling with help from the Boy 
Scouts, Republic Services and the Benicia Parks Department. They also participated in 
Coastal Clean Up Day. 
 
Milea Franklin, Travis Air Force Base 
Ms. Franklin introduced Seth Merdler who will be also attending the LTF meetings. She 
encouraged the attendees to send them their recycling event flyers for publication in the Base 
newspaper and their website.  
 
Marie Knutson, Republic Services 
Ms. Knutson noted that the Coastal Clean Up Day in Benicia was a huge success. Partnering 
with the City of Martinez they put on an event called Martinis on the Plaza. Working with 
VALCORE on the post event clean up and sorting they were able to achieve an 88% diversion 
rate.  
 
Jill Firch, CalRecycle 
Ms. Firch reported that CalRecycle received Solano County’s application for a Recycling 
Market Development Zone (RMDZ) last month. They plan to take it for approval on December 
15, 2015. 
 
Narcisa Untal, County of Solano 
Ms. Untal added that the RMDZ is an economic incentive for businesses to site within a 
designated zone. The application period for designation only occurs one every 10 years. 
Solano County currently stands as an island that is surrounded by neighboring counties that 
have already been designated as a Recycling Market Development Zone. Once designated as 
a RMDZ Solano County can attract businesses that want to take advantage of the loan 
program offered to businesses that are sited within a RMDZ. A sub task force is working to get 
resolutions of support for the Solano RMDZ from local jurisdictions.  
 
David Weiss, County of Solano 
Mr. Weiss reported that CCL Organics is under new ownership and is now called Vision 
Recycling. The business operations will not change. The relocation of new composting facility 
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at Potrero Hills has been approved. Ms. Untal noted that there will be a NDSE update coming 
to the Task Force to reflect the change of ownership and name change for Vision Recycling. 
 
Ken Hawes, VALCORE 
Mr. Hawes reported that in addition to the events they participated in noted above, VALCORE 
participated in the Waterfront Weekend in Vallejo and an event at the Vallejo Navel Museum. 
They are getting ready for Christmas tree recycling. 400 trees are expected to be dropped off 
at their site. To celebrate America Recycles Day they had a coat drive where they collected 
over 300 coats and deliver them to an organization called Faith Food Fridays. 
 
Derek Crutchfield, City of Vallejo 
Mr. Crutchfield reported that the City of Vallejo renegotiated a 10 year contract with Recology 
Vallejo. They are getting ready for Christmas tree recycling and will be working with VALCORE 
and other nonprofit groups.  
 
Danielle Lowther, Recology Hay Road 
Ms. Lowther reported that a year and a half ago they went thru a permit update to increase 
their tonnage from 1200 tons per day to peak 2400 tons per day. They are also updating 
permits as they recently entered into a contract process with San Francisco to take in their 
garbage. They will begin receiving the waste in January 2016 and will start night operations at 
that time.  
 
Sandra Gonzalez, Republic Services - Fairfield 
Ms. Gonzalez reported that they are preparing for Christmas tree recycling. 
 
Amanda Dum, City of Suisun City 
Ms. Dum reported that they have contracted out street sweeping thru Republic Services. As 
part of that contract they have four drop off days per year where recently 242 people came 
thru. During those days drop off stations are set up for e-waste, green waste, etc to make the 
process easier and faster. Mission Solano is on site to take reusable items. The dump pass 
program is being phased out.  
 

6. Adjournment  
There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 10:36 a.m. 

 
The next regular LTF meeting is scheduled for Thursday, January 21, 2016 
 


